[image: image1.wmf]
Minutes of the August 21, 2006
Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency met in regular session on Monday, August 21, 2006 at 1:30 p.m. at the Yountville Town Council Chambers.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 1:34 p.m.

2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Diane Dillon, Bill Dutton, Mark Luce, Joe Potter, and Karen Slusser.

3.
Pledge of Allegiance
Steven Lederer led the Pledge of Allegiance.

4.
Public Comment
No public comment was made at this meeting.
5.
Consent Calendar Items
A.
Approval of Minutes

Staff requested approval of the June 19, 2006 regular meeting minutes.

B.
Pollution Prevention and Coastal Clean Up Proclamation

Staff requested approval of a proclamation declaring Pollution Prevention Week during the week of September 18-24, 2006 and Coastal Cleanup Day on September 16, 2006.

Approved Consent Calendar items A and B.  DD-BD-ML-JP-KS

6.
Administrative Items
A.
Elections

Nominated and elected Mark Luce as Agency Chair and Bill Dutton as Agency Vice-Chair.  DD-KS-BD-ML-JP

B.
California Integrated Waste Management Act

The Napa County Solid Waste Local Task Force (LTF) continues to work on the Five Year Review report to the California Integrated Waste Management Board (CIWMB).  The Napa County Board of Supervisors created the LTF for the express purpose of creating the Five Year Review, and the LTF is going through each of the Integrated Waste Management Plan’s (IWMP) elements and determining if any changes are required.  The expectation is to have the document completed sometime this fall, and the LTF at this time does not anticipate any revisions or amendments to the existing IWMP.

No action taken.

C. Fiscal Year 2006/2007 Annual Audit Agreement

The Napa County Auditor released a request for proposals, and the existing contractor (Bartig, Basler and Ray) presented the best proposal.  The amendment submitted for approval at this Board meeting would extend the existing agreement for three more years at the rate of $3,200 per year.

Approved and authorized the Chair to sign the third amendment to Authority Agreement #97-07 with Bartig, Basler and Ray to prepare the Agency’s Fiscal Year 2005/2006 Annual Audit and conduct the Audit for the next two years.  DD-KS-BD-ML-JP

7.
franchises' business items
A.
Franchises' Status
Staff has been very busy working on the rate methodology revisions.  Brown, Vence and Associates (BVA), the consultant hired by the Agency by Board action at the June 19th meeting, has been working closely with staff and with Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS).  All parties are feeling confident about the progress that has been made up to this point, and Steven Lederer (the incoming Agency Manager) has also been a part of this process.  There are a few remaining things to look at, and those items will be itemized for the Board members’ review.
Staff is expecting a report to the Board at the September meeting; BVA should have a draft out by the end of August.  Hopefully, all parties will be in agreement, but if this ends up not being the case, at the very least staff will have a comprehensive list to distribute to the Board outlining which items have reached consensus and which have not.

The UVDS has also submitted an alternate proposal for the Clover Flat Landfill (CFL).  Staff encourages the Board to start looking at the items that are being suggested by the UVDS for the CFL.  There are some clearly positive items in the proposal, and the UVDS is also looking at a term extension, and offering to take some of their other issues off the table.

The recycling programs continue to go well, particularly the electronic and drip hose recycling programs.
The UVDS is changing the ownership at the CFL.  The change will not effect any existing agreements with the Agency, and requires no response.

No action taken.

B.
Waste Management Company Issues
None.

8.
Other Business Items
A.
Manager’s Report

There was an error in the rate calculation which was used to set rates for 2006 and 2008.  Originally, the report showed that a rate increase of 74% would be required, and the Board had approved a 30% increase effective January 1st of this year, with an additional 15% increase in January 2008.  In reality, the total that was due was 34%, not 74%. This difference will be resolved by the rate methodology update.

The composting workshops continue to be extremely well attended, particularly in the up valley area.  The participants are consistently appreciative for the workshops.

Staff continues to work on formatting an annual diversion report for each of the member jurisdictions.  

The next household hazardous waste collection event is October 21st in Calistoga, and staff continues to receive calls from private firms that are looking to conduct universal waste collection events in the up valley area.

The waste tire amnesty program will be taking place again this November.  Staff expects to advertise and run the event very similarly to last year’s program, by putting coupons in the newsletter, focusing on businesses, and some advertising in the newspaper.

Battery recycling is going well.  Yountville has been moving the batteries over from Town Hall quite regularly, and St. Helena and Calistoga are also doing a fair amount of recycling.

Staff is still working on the issue of recycling enclosures being included in the building permitting process.  The City of Napa continues to work on their requirements, and Agency staff expects to use that final document as a template, or may even adopt it altogether.

The insert policy will need to be a franchise change, and so will be brought back to the Board at the same time as the new rate methodology.

Board member Diane Dillon pointed out that on Page 36 of the agenda packet (part of the Dept. of Conservation grant report), the second to last paragraph is missing some language.  Staff will fix this issue for the next update. Also, the few recycling containers that do exist in the City of St. Helena are not easily identifiable as such, and Ms. Dillon understands that the City relies upon the Agency to provide them with the necessary equipment to conduct a successful diversion program.  
Staff noted that it is incumbent upon City staff to make requests of the Agency for what kind of equipment is required, as well as the quantity and location of the equipment.  In the past, St. Helena has been particular about what they wanted.  Historically, there have been a variety of opinions from the City as to what kind of equipment and locations were wanted.  It may be time for Agency staff to revisit this issue with the City, and ask if there is anything the Agency can do to help the City be more successful in its diversion programs.
Board member Karen Slusser noted that the Napa County Fairgrounds at Calistoga recycling cans and garbage cans both are blue, which is very confusing.  Agency staff agrees, and has been trying to work with Fairgrounds staff to hopefully resolve the issue; even so, the Fairgrounds staff at this time prefers to continue to use the blue containers as they have in the past.
Jill Pahl introduced Steven Lederer, the new Director of the Napa County Dept. of Environmental Management, and the incoming UVWMA Manager.  Mr. Lederer will present the Board with more detail on his background at the September meeting.  Ms. Pahl has accepted a directorship for Placer County’s Dept. of Environmental Health.
No action taken.

B.
Reports from Jurisdictions

i. Napa County:  The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority (NVWMA) is moving along with the installation of microturbines at the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  They are also in the process of reviewing the operations agreement for the DRTS, and have hired a consultant to draft a request for proposals for this contract.  The NVWMA also owns some property in the Oat Hill area which it is looking to sell, and that is located in the City of American Canyon’s Oat Hill Master Plan project.
ii. Calistoga:  Board member Karen Slusser is planning to meet with Calistoga area businesses regarding the Food Oil and Grease program, along with Linda Sereni of Upper Valley Disposal Service.
iii. St. Helena:  No report.
iv. Yountville:  Up on Yountville Cross Rd. at the Ecological Preserve there is an ongoing issue regarding the general condition of the area, and more specifically with graffiti.  Public Works is looking for grant money to help fund maintenance activities in the area.  September 16th is Coastal Clean-up Day, and John Kara of the Napa County Dept. of Environmental Management is a site supervisor.
No action taken.

C.
Board of Directors Comments

None.

9.
Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 2:18 p.m.

	AYES:
	

	NOES:
	

	ABSTAIN:
	

	ABSENT:
	

	By:
	

	
	ATTEST:  Steven Lederer, Manager of the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency


KEY

Vote:  DD = Diane Dillon; BD = Bill Dutton; ML = Mark Luce; JP = Joe Potter; KS = Karen Slusser

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent
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